Dear Sir/Madam, 

I am writing to seek input into the inquiry regarding same sex entitlements.  
My name is John SCOTT (46 years old) and my partner is Darryl John  (D.J.)  Ahkee (40 years old) and we are both Australian nationals (of Aboriginal descent) and have been together for 12 years.  Since 2000, I have been working with the United Nations, firstly in Geneva at OHCHR, then in New York at DESA (UNPFII) and now at the Convention on Biological Diversity in Montreal.

During this 6 year period we have experienced terrible problems and outright discrimination as the result of being a same-sex couple.

In Geneva, Switzerland, the United Nations refused to recognise our relationship - for the sake of requesting a visa for DJ to remain with me in Switzerland as my partner.  However, after approaching the Swiss directly, they granted a visa for DJ to remain with me as my partner but without the right to work in Switzerland.  The UN refused to recognise us as a couple and all my allowances were paid at a lower rate - as a single person and health cover was denied to my partner.  This was particularly significant as my partner is HIV + and has chronic depression and this certainly goes against all the policies the UN has regarding discrimination against people with HIV.

In 2003, I was promoted to a position in New York - where matters grew worse.  The UN did not recognise my relationship and the USA also refused to recognize my relationship - my partner could not work or obtain health care and was forced to leave North America every 6 months to apply for a new visa to re-enter - and there was no guarantee that one would be granted.  Once again my removal expenses and all allowances were paid at a lower single rate. 

This treatment impacted on my health and the health of my partner - for DJ chronic depression and other health worries set-in and there were great stresses on our relationship.  When he left and re-entered the USA he was treated badly - as if he was an illegal immigrant.  

In one encounter I had with US officials - I had ticked on my visa waiver card that I was travelling with a family member and when questioned I pointed to DJ as my partner for the last 12 years.  We were abused - separated and sent through – customs, finally emerging 20 minutes later - and then I waited another 20 minutes for DJ to emerge - I was not allowed to go back through customs and I was not told where he was or how long he would be detained.

After terrible treatment in the USA - I took a transfer to Canada - thinking that it is at least a little easier if the country you are working in recognizes your relationship - even if my employer does not.  Again I was moved as a single person and we covered all DJ’s costs ourselves.  Canada has been more welcoming and my partner is recognised and provided with a visa as my partner and is allowed to work and for the first time - has health care - NOT because the UN recognizes my relationship - but because the Canadian Health Care Provider is not allowed to discriminate against same sex couples under Canadian law. 

In February 2005 the Secretary General issued and then reissued a memo partially recognizing same sex partnerships for receiving spousal benefits (memos attached).  The memo states that the UN would recongise "legal relationships" that were recognised in the country of origin.  I submitted a request to Human Resources and was told that such requests would be referred to my Government (Australia) for their response and the Human Resources would base their reply on the Australian response.  Almost 2 years later - the Australian government provided a response (attached) which has proven so ambiguous that the Office of Human Resource Management of the United Nations has not - at this time - some 8 months later - made a determination.  The Australian Government response is particularly disappointing given the recognition of same-sex couples and full entitlements afforded to Australian diplomats.

Many other same-sex Australian couples are in the same position - no reply after more than 2 and a half years - and we have now been informed that if we try to appeal - the appeal process may take a further 5 years.  It seems that due process is only afforded to heterosexuals within the UN system  

At this stage a group of us are trying to find the best way forward with no resolution in sight. 

These events occur against a background and culture within the international system of often - open homophobia. 

This occurs against a background of committed couples who struggle to find appropriate health care and often are dealing with life threatening and sometimes terminal illnesses.

Best regards, 

John Scott
